Town of Olla Minutes


Proceedings of the Olla Town Council meeting held on Tuesday, October 11, 2016, at 7:00 p.m. at the Olla Town Hall – 1907 Louisiana Street.  Mayor Elliott called the regular monthly meeting to order; Chief Stott opened with prayer and Pledge of Allegiance.


Wendy Allbritton called roll.  Present: Mayor Elliott, Madge Bailey, Al Cassels, and  Anthony Fenoli.  Absent: Joe Rachal and Mark Richardson.  Various members of the public were present.


Bailey made a motion, second by Cassels, to approve the agenda as amended, amendment being to add after item #10, approve alcohol beverage permit applications.  Motion carried.
There being no presentations or comments from the public, Mayor Elliott proceeded to the next item.     


Auditor, John Vercher with The Vercher Group addressed the council regarding the FY 2015/2016 audit.  He said that the Town received an unmodified opinion, which is the highest and best the town can get.   He also advised that not only was the budget within the 5% variance but there were no findings to report.  Vercher addressed the allegation that was made to the Legislative Auditor regarding monthly meter fees that were not being kept separate according to the town ordinance and that the fire department account was not being kept separate.  Vercher reported that this was not the case; that the meter account was kept separately according to the ordinance as well as the fire department account.  He said the misunderstanding may have occurred because the fire department is part of the general fund, but has a separate account under general fund.   He contacted the Legislative Auditor and they concurred that everything is being done correctly.  Vercher thanked the town staff for their cooperation and stated that if the town received a letter grade on their audit it would be an A.  
Fenoli made a motion, second by Bailey, to accept the audit report that was given by John Vercher with the Vercher Group.  Motion carried.

Fenoli made a motion, second by Bailey to approve the September 13, 2016 regular monthly council meeting minutes.  Motion carried.
Cassels made a motion, second by Bailey, to approve the September 20, 2016 special meeting minutes.  Motion carried.
Bailey made a motion, second by Fenoli, to approve the September 2016 bills as presented.  Motion carried.

Fenoli made a motion, second by Cassels, to approve the September 2016 financial statements as presented.  Motion carried.

Fenoli made a motion, second by Bailey, to approve Clerk Wendy Allbritton to attend the 2016 Louisiana Flood Plain Management class that will be held in Baton Rouge October 23-28, 2016.  Motion carried.
· Fire Department – Chief Thompson delivered the written fire report for September:  The department responded to 4 alarms; all fire department equipment is in operational condition.  There have been no changes in the membership for the department.  The department and department members attended a business meeting and two training meetings, as well as a 3 hour LSU class.  Thompson reported that he had been notified of an opportunity to apply for a parish wide Fire Act Grant.  This grant would make it possible to update the radios for interoperability for all of the fire departments in the parish.  The State Fire Marshal’s Office will be assisting with application, along with the Parish Fire Chief Association and they will be determining the amount each department will be receiving.  Chief Thompson reported that the antenna and coax were replaced and that he could hit the repeater in Dodson.  He also reported that at the Camp Minden training ground, the Louisiana Fire Association donated Class A uniforms and that almost every department member will get one.
· Police Report – Chief Stott delivered the written Police report for September:  82 citations issued, $16,546.62 was collected in fines and court costs, department responded to 50 incidents, 1 arrest, and 3 dog complaints.  Chief Stott reported that he hired Mario Thomas part-time to patrol 3 nights a week.  Stott advised that he would like to hire another part-time, but until then would like to appoint Garth Wilson as a reserve officer to take the place of Jessica Coleman.  There were some engine issues with OP3 unit, will need to be replaced at a cost of approximately $2100 before it can be put back into service.  
Cassels made a motion, second by Fenoli, to approve appointing Garth Wilson as a volunteer/ auxiliary reserve position.  Motion carried.

      Fenoli made a motion, second by Bailey to allow Chief Stott to hire another part time POST certified employee, only until we can fill the full time vacancy.  Motion carried. 
· Public Works Report:  Joseph Jeter delivered the written Public Works report for September.  Ninety-three (93) work orders were issued, with 13 being water leaks that have been repaired.  Jeter reported that he has been working on the gates for the shop.  He also reported that the excavator has been repaired and in service.  The culverts behind the fair building have been installed, and in need of some white rock to finish that project.               
· Police Jury Request:  Mayor Elliott reported that two request were sent in for the month of September.  The request being 2 culverts on Sandy Drive and that the oxidation pond levee be bush hogged.
Fenoli made a motion, second by Bailey, to accept the reports as presented.  Motion carried.
Cassels made a motion, second by Bailey, to appoint Michael L. Duke to fill the unexpired term of Michael W. Duke for the Olla Housing Authority Board of Commissioners. Motion carried.

Fenoli made a motion, second by Cassels, to approve the occupational license request for Dana McGee – Dana’s Repair Service – 2810 Church Street.  Motion carried.
Cassels made a motion, second by Fenoli to approve the alcoholic beverage permit renewal application for David Salas – 2635 Main Street 165- LaBamba, LLC #2.  Motion carried.

Bailey made a motion, second by Cassels to approve the alcoholic beverage permit renewal application for James Richard Meredith – 1783 Louisiana Street – Alkies.  Motion carried.

Mayor Elliott reported that she had received word last week that we will be awarded $17,500 on the 2015-2016 LGAP (Local Government Assistance Program) grant that was submitted last year for a 1 ton truck to pull the excavator.  She has since submitted another grant for the FY 2017-2018 grant for another patrol unit.  Elliott also advised that notice was received that Phase 2 of The Rapides Foundation funding has come through and is waiting to see how much will be awarded.  Mayor Elliott reported that she received an email from Steve Meeks with DOTD along with a copy of our resubmittal that was sent in April for the Downtown Streetscape project.  Elliott stated that DOTD has returned the project three (3) times and each time the engineer has made all of the corrections that were requested.    The town once again received the same plans with more corrections to be made.  Mayor Elliott emailed the project manager to advise him this project has been in the works for over 10 years and asked what were the chances that the project would be funded because it was a drain of the town budget.  Mr. Meeks said after this submittal , it was a good chance the plans would be ready for final review.  Elliott advised that Cassels and Richardson were on the fire committee and for  Chief Thompson to get in touch with them to discuss the Fire Act Grant.  Mayor Elliott congratulated Anthony Fenoli for becoming our newest councilmember. Mayor Elliott reminded that volunteers are needed for homecoming.    
Cassels made a motion, second by Bailey to adjourn at 7:32 p.m.  Motion carried.









_______________________









Rhonda Elliott, Mayor

________________________

Wendy Allbritton, Town Clerk 

